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News from the SOS

Back in 2011, staff in offices overlooking 
the old Victorian house —“Westbury 
Mount”— were offered ear defenders as a 
prelude to the demolition of the building 
and associated flat roof late sixties/early 
seventies teaching laboratories.   Little 
were staff to know what lay ahead!  The 
re-routing of the gas and water pipes 
was the first indication that there would 
be “a little noise”.  The old and very hard 
Precambrian green Schist could not be 
excavated easily without a lot of effort 
and to make matters worse a large drill 
could not be used to excavate a trench 
alongside the NERC building for fear of 
disturbing the foundations of the existing 
building. This meant a small drill was used 
and the whole process took more than 6 
months.

Despite the quality of the Victorian work-
manship the Westbury Mount crumbled 
like a pack of cards under pressure from 
the bucket of a large JCB.   All the ma-
terials, wooden beams, slates etc. were 
recycled even down to the very last bits 
of wiring and plastic pipes.   Everything 
was taken off site and a large gaping hole 
remained –a reminder of the basement 
aquarium where many an alumnus had 
worked late into the night on an experi-
ment that benefited from the cool stable 
air temperatures that existed.

Many months later, after a small pond had 
formed in the basement hole and con-
cerns were expressed about red crested 
newts taking up residence, the drilling re-
commenced with a vengeance and a large 
drill was used to break up the underlying 
bedrock.   Regular as clockwork at 08.00 
the noise would begin and was unremit-
ting, until coffee (a brief respite), lunch 
(peace at last), afternoon tea (another 
brief respite) and would stop at 17.30.  All 
this lasted for six months!  Like the staff, 
the villagers were becoming restless and 
concerned that there would never be 
peace in SOS and the village again.   Well 
not quite yet.

Like a phoenix from the ashes the new 
Ocean Sciences building - Marine Centre 
Wales – began to rapidly rise once the 
foundations had been poured.   A large 
crane arrived in March this year followed 
by a caravan of lorries.  There was conges
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News from the SOS

Since 2002, the SOS, through generous 
funding from the Drapers, has been 
running a two-week field course to the 
Virginia Institute of Marine Sciences, 
(VIMS), at the Eastern Shore Laboratory 
at Wachapreague on the Atlantic coast 
of Virginia, USA.  Following a decade of 
successfully running the field course, 
in which a small group of ten students 
participated at the start, we have expand-
ed the course and in September 2013, 28 
students and staff made the trip.

The work was tough at times – as is evi-
denced in the photo below, when Goncalo 
Lourenco, Melissa Dickenson, and Anne 
Taylor became stuck in the mud during a 
survey of Wachapreague salt marsh. 

An essential element of the field course is 
the collection of material by the students 
from the field and identified and studied 
back in the laboratory. But it was not all 
vim and vigour.  After a wash and brush-
up, they were ready to hit the town, as 
can be seen in the group photo below.  

Vim and Vigour
The group also had a fantastic experi-
ence on the 7th September:  “�ƚ�ŶŝŐŚƚ͕�
ŐĂƚŚĞƌŝŶŐ�ƵŶĚĞƌ�Ă�ũĞƚ�ďůĂĐŬ�ƐŬǇ͕�ƐƉĂƌŬůŝŶŐ�
ǁŝƚŚ�ƚǁŝŶŬůŝŶŐ�ƐƚĂƌƐ�ĂŶĚ�ĚŝƐƚĂŶƚ�ĐŽŶƐƚĞůůĂ-
ƟŽŶƐ͕�ǁĞ�ǁŝƚŶĞƐƐĞĚ�Ă�DŝŶŽƚĂƵƌ�s�ƌŽĐŬĞƚ�
ůĂƵŶĐŚ�ĨƌŽŵ�E�^�͛Ɛ�DŝĚͲ�ƚůĂŶƟĐ�ZĞŐŝŽŶĂů�
^ƉĂĐĞƉŽƌƚ�Ăƚ�tĂůůŽƉƐ�/ƐůĂŶĚ͕�ŶŽƌƚŚ�ŽĨ�
tĂĐŚĂƉƌĞĂŐƵĞ͘��/ƚ�ĐĂƚĂƉƵůƚĞĚ�Ă�ƌŽďŽƟĐ�
ƐĐŝĞŶĐĞ�ŽďƐĞƌǀĂƚŽƌǇ�ƚŽǁĂƌĚƐ�ƚŚĞ�ŵŽŽŶ͘��
'ĂƚŚĞƌĞĚ�ŝŶ�ƚŚĞ�ƉŝƚĐŚ�ďůĂĐŬ͕�ƐƵƌƌŽƵŶĚĞĚ�ďǇ�
ƚŚĞ�ĐŚĂƩĞƌ�ŽĨ�ĞǆƉĞĐƚĂŶƚ�ǀŽŝĐĞƐ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĞ�ŝŶ-
ƚĞƌŵŝƩĞŶƚ�ĚƌŽŶĞ�ĂŶĚ�ďƵǌǌ�ŽĨ�ďŝƟŶŐ�ŝŶƐĞĐƚƐ�
ĨĞĂƐƟŶŐ�ŽŶ��ƌŝƟƐŚ�ƐƚƵĚĞŶƚƐ͕�ǁĞ�ǁĂŝƚĞĚ�ĨŽƌ�
ƚŚĞ�ƐƉĂĐĞ�ůĂƵŶĐŚ�ƚŽ�ďĞŐŝŶ͘��WƌĞĐŝƐĞůǇ�ŽŶ�
ƟŵĞ�ƚŚĞ�ŶŝŐŚƚ�ƐŬǇ�ǁĂƐ�ƐƵĚĚĞŶůǇ�ŝůůƵŵŝŶĂƚ-
ĞĚ�ďǇ�ĂŶ�ŝŶƚĞŶƐĞ�ďƌŝŐŚƚ�ŽƌĂŶŐĞ�ŐůŽǁ�ĂŶĚ�
Ă�ďƌŝŐŚƚ�ƐƉĞĐŬ�ŽĨ�ůŝŐŚƚ�ǁĂƐ�ƐĞĞŶ�ŚƵƌƚůŝŶŐ�
ƐŬǇǁĂƌĚƐ͘���ĨĞǁ�ŵŝŶƵƚĞƐ�ůĂƚĞƌ�Ă�ĚĞĞƉ�
ƌƵŵďůŝŶŐ�ƌŽĂƌ�ƌĞĂĐŚĞĚ�ŽƵƌ�ĞĂƌƐ͕�ĐŽŶĮƌŵ-
ŝŶŐ�ƚŚĂƚ�ƚŚĞ�ϴϬͲĨŽŽƚ͕�ĮǀĞͲƐƚĂŐĞ�ƌŽĐŬĞƚ�ŚĂĚ�
ĞǆƉůŽĚĞĚ�Žī�ƚŚĞ�ůĂƵŶĐŚ�ƉĂĚ͘��/ƚ�ǁĂƐ�ƚŚĞŶ�
ƚŚĂƚ�ǁĞ�ŬŶĞǁ�ǁĞ�ŚĂĚ�ǁŝƚŶĞƐƐĞĚ�ŽƵƌ�ĮƌƐƚ�
�ŵĞƌŝĐĂŶ�ƐƉĂĐĞ�ůĂƵŶĐŚ͘�͞

^ĞĞ�ƚŚĞ�ůĂƵŶĐŚ�ĂŶĚ�ŚŝŐŚůŝŐŚƚƐ�ĨƌŽŵ�ƚŚĞ�
s/D^�ϮϬϭϯĮĞůĚ�ĐŽƵƌƐĞ�Ăƚ͗ http://www.
youtube.com/watch?v=Es_uMT1mZfM

Dr Paul Butler, research lecturer in SOS has been 
given a prestigious award.   The Geological Society 
of London, has awarded Paul the award of the 
2014 Lyell Fund.  This is awarded to researchers 
in the Earth Sciences to recognize noteworthy re-
search published within ten years after graduation.  
In work carried out during his PhD and subse-
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Beam me up, Scotty
During a visit to the College of William 
and Mary at Williamsburg, USA, Pro-
fessor John Hughes, Vice-Chancellor, 
visited VIMS at Wachapreague to learn 
at first-hand what SOS Marine Biology 
students experience during their annual 
field course.  The visit and field trip were 
combined with a meeting and a meal 
with a small group of Bangor University’s 
alumni, who live on the East coast of the 
USA, including alumnus Alan Burch who 
studied for a BSc in Marine Biology and 
Oceanography and an MSc in Shell Fisher-
ies and Aquaculture at SOS.

All aboard a Carolina skiff!   Our intrepid 
hydronauts are: Centre – Professor John 
Hughes (Vice-Chancellor), flanked left by 
Professor Colin Jago (Dean of College of 
Natural Sciences) and right by Professor 
Chris Richardson (Head of School).

Crystal Balls
The SOS held an ‘Away Day’ on Friday 11th April to discuss the research strategy for the next 10 or so 

years.  The day was spent in Neuadd Reichel, now the University’s conference centre and formerly the 
mens’ hall of residence.  The main conclusion from the 45 staff who attended, amongst many ideas, was 

that SOS should keep the Prince Madog!
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Chris Richardson showing Adam 
Walton from BBC Radio Wales 
Science Café a large razor clam col-
lected from the shores of Anglesey.  
The programme about seashells 
from Anglesey was aired on Tues-
day 13th May.  

Size Matters!

Final year BSc Marine Biology undergrad-
uate student, Leo Johnson, receiving his 
Bangor Employability Award (BEA) from 
Professor Carol Tully, Pro-Vice Chancellor 
(students) at a recent awards ceremony.

 The Bangor Employability Award was 



8



9

Summer 
Bursaries

2014

&ƌŽŵ�ůĞŌ�ƚŽ�ƌŝŐŚƚ͗�,ĞůĞŶ�K͛EĞŝů͕�:ŽĞ��ůůŝƐ�;ďĂĐŬ�ůĞŌͿ͕�
&ƌĂŶĐŝƐ�>ĞŝŐŚ�;ĨƌŽŶƚ�ůĞŌͿ͕��ŚĂƌůĞƐ�<ĞǇ͕�:ƵůŝĞ�tƌŝŐŚƚ͕�

,ĞůĞŶ��ŽŶŝĐŝ͕��ĂǀŝĚ�WƌŝĐĞ͕�^ƚĂĐĞǇ��ĂƌůĞƐƐ͕��ĞŶ��ůůŝŶƐŽŶ�

Each year, the School of Ocean 
Sciences offers a series of summer 
bursaries to 2nd year undergradu-
ates to enable committed and able 
students to work alongside and as-
sist members of staff undertaking 
research or outreach activities. This 
can be for a period of 5-8 weeks.

On the right are some of  this year’s 
students.  Below are the names of all 
the successful candidates for 2014.
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The 
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www.lr-senergy.com

LR Senergy Survey & GeoEngineering

Marine Geoscience Specialists:

• Geophysics & Geohazard Assessment
• Geotechnical Engineering & 

Foundation Studies 
• Survey, Positioning & Inspection
• Data Management & GIS Solutions
• Cable Burial & Trenching Assessment
• Due Diligence & Expert Witness 
• Environmental Sciences

For further details of our services 
or for recruitment opportunities 
please contact:

Phil Edwards,
Head of LR Senergy Survey & 
GeoEngineering
Phil.Edwards@lr-senergy.com
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One of my fondest (and earliest recollec-
tions) of working in the West Australian 
(WA) Oil and Gas Industry was gazing 
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News from the Alumni

Sharks play a vital role in keeping our 
oceans healthy.  As apex predators, they 
keep other marine species in a healthy 
balance by controlling and regulating 
the populations of their prey species.  
However, shark populations face major 
threats worldwide, and many shark species 
are now facing extinction as a result of 
overfishing.

I am extremely passionate about marine 
conservation and, since graduating from 
Menai Bridge in 2012 with a Masters in 
Marine Biology, I’ve been desperate to 
gain some practical experience in marine 
conservation.  Therefore, in April 2014, 
I decided to leave my job at a public 
aquarium and join a shark conservation 
project out in Fiji.  This project only started 
in January 2014, and is literally a brand 
new shark conservation initiative.

I arrived in Fiji at the end of April and 
spent the month of May working on the 
project.  The overall aim of the Fiji shark 
conservation project is to gather as much 
information as possible on the shark 
species found in Fiji, so that eventually we 
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Three years at Menai Bridge in the mid-six-
ties instilled in me an enduring fascination 
for the sea. Combine this with a love of be-
ing under water and an adventurous spirit, 
add a modicum of luck and good fortune 
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In the early 1970s, the ‘Diving Unit’ at 
Menai Bridge established techniques for 
marine ecological surveys using diving.  
They were innovative at the time and 
are still used today. Research using those 
techniques has greatly enhanced our 
knowledge of sub littoral ecology. 
 
The first studies that I was involved in 
from Menai Bridge were in support of 
Professor Jack Kitching  at Lough Hyne; 
providing invaluable experience  in the 
importance of systematic study, accuracy 
and good record keeping in research.

Meanwhile, back at Menai Bridge, my 
NERC Studentship was under the re-
nowned Denis Crisp.  I convinced him that 
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It was all about frogs when I was a kid; 
frogs and newts to be precise.  After leav-
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Having been a confirmed addict of the sea 
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The Matterhorn is probably the most 
iconic mountain on Earth.  Four dramati-
cally steep faces flanked by severe arêtes 
give the Matterhorn its unmistakable 
shape.  Standing at 4,478m it may not be 
the highest mountain in the Alps but it 
has captured the imagination of climbers 
since the late 19th Century.

In early September 2013, David Reynolds 
together with brother, Steven, and guides, 
attempted to complete possibly the first 
recorded partially sighted ascent of the 
famous peak via the Hornli Ridge.  The 
expedition was completed in order to 
support the Royal National Institute for 
the Blind and raise awareness of Macular 
Dystrophy and sight loss which affects 
approximately two million people in the 
UK alone.

In 2009 David was diagnosed with Star-
gadts Macular Dystrophy (SMD), a genetic 
degenerative eye condition that affects 
the central part of the retina leading to 
the loss of the central vision.  It’s a com-
mon cause of sight loss in elderly people.  
However, it is quite rare amongst young 
people.  Coping with any kind of sight 
loss is a massive mental challenge that 
can be very difficult to deal with.  Initially 
you think that your eyesight is critical for 
everything that you do in life and that by 
losing it you will never be able to com-
plete your dreams and ambitions. As a 
result people who suffer with sight loss 

acclimatised and successfully completed 
an ascent of the Dent du Geant (4,013m).  
Unfortunately, however, on the ascent to 
the Matterhorn summit at around 4,100m 
the effects of the altitude forced David to 
abandon the summit attempt.

The most challenging component of 
the climb still had to be completed: the 
descent.  The descent of the Matterhorn 
is notorious, with the warming rocks melt-
ing the ice and causing fatal rock falls.  
Coupled with the lack of detail in David’s 
vision causes the descent of climbs to be 
the most challenging; identifying solid 
places to place the feet being incredibly 
challenging.  There was, however, some 
success for the team with Steven manag-
ing to complete the climb.
 
The expedition raised £1,356 for the Royal 
National Institute for the Blind as well as 
gaining national news coverage through 
both radio and newspapers.  This kind of 
publicity is priceless for raising aware-
ness of sight loss.  Hopefully other young 
people going through sight loss will be 
able to see what we have achieved here 
and be inspired to not give up on their 
dreams.  David still aims to summit the 
Matterhorn and is currently planning the 
next expedition, set to take place in late 
summer 2016. 

David Reynolds
ReynoldsD3@cardiff.ac.uk
Having completed a BSc and PhD at SOS, 
David is now a lecturer at the University 
of Cardiff.

are at a far greater risk of suffering with 
depression.  After being forced to give up 
driving and cycling and as the impacts of 
the sight loss were starting to become 
more challenging, David decided to set 
himself the challenge of climbing the Mat-
terhorn, setting a stand point that sight 
loss was not going to limit his ambitions.  

The route to the Matterhorn consists of 
1200m of vertical ascent along a perilous-





24

After almost 20 years away from Bangor, I’m returning for a brief visit.  I am an alumna from 1997 (Marine Biology/Zoology) but I 
moved to Australia soon after graduation and haven’t been back since.  I am now managing several marine conservation projects in 
South Australia and will be happy to share my experiences and knowledge with anyone who is around on Monday 11th August when 
I will be giving a presentation about ‘Why is southern Australian marine life so special?’.  You will have to take my word for it for now 
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Martin Block (1990s)

I spent a really happy time at the labs back 
in the early 90s, working with Prof. Alan 
Davies. I can even remember my computer 
number...OSP059!! Since then, I bounced 
off a few walls but settled down eventually 
as a technical author, a job which I love 
and have now done for many years. Home is 
Birkenhead where I was born. I still get into 
the hills when I can. Best wishes to all who 
shared my time at Menai Bridge and made it 
so, so special. 

martin.block343@btinternet.com
 

Studied Marine Biology and Zoology. 
The people, whom I remember from 
Bangor, are: Os Phillips, Tony Richards, 
Richard Prickett, Mary Armstrong, 
Carol Turley, and Ian Miller

msfoster@btinternet.com

Stephen Foster (1970s)
      Pui-Leng Tay (1990s)

BSc Ocean Science with Geotech-
nics.  On leaving Bangor success-
fully completed PhD at Imperial 
College.  She has worked for 
IFM-Geomar, Shell, Horizon, and 
Statoil.  Now lives in Norway.

taypl@hotmail.com

I have a set of back numbers of Oceanography 
and Marine Biology: An Annual Review dating from 
1995 to 2011 (Vols 33 to 49). As I am now retired 
and have no further use for them I wondered 
whether they would be appreciated by a University 
or research institute in a developing country that 
does not have ready access to these journals or 
does not have the budget to purchase them. Would 
it be possible for you to put a notice to this effect 
in the next issue of ‘The Bridge’ in the hope that 
it would come to the attention of anyone in the 
SOS network who would like to take me up on this 
offer? There would be only one condition;  the re-
cipient would pay the carriage costs from the UK.

robingibson345@btinternet.com

TO ALL OUR READERS

Why not use our post-it fa-
cility to let people know what 
you are doing or to contact 
lost friends from your years 

at Menai Bridge?

News from the Alumni

Robin Gibson (1960s)

James Glennie (1980s)

BSc Marine Geotechnics.  He 
has worked mainly on wind 
energy in New Zealand and 
Canada. 

james.glennie@gmail.com 

Rob Holland (1990s)

Rob Holland (1991 Marine Biology with Zoology) has just 
celebrated 11 years at Oil Spill Response Ltd (OSRL) and 
is currently active in engaging the oil and gas industry to 
support and develop a global oil wildlife response capabil-
ity.  This will bring together the 10 leading global wildlife 
response organisations into an agreement, where their 
professional services can be activated by the oil industry 
for a more effective and robust response. 

 Rob also assisted in the Macondo oil spill in the Gulf of 
Mexico by supporting the shoreline response activities. 
Rob welcomes email contact from any students or staff 
(current/former) that have an interest in oil spills who 
want to learn more about the subject. 
www.oilspillresponse.com 

Rob’s Dad, Dr Dave Holland, who was an SOS staff 
member for many years, is happily retired and enjoying 
his model trains, oil painting and a 1935 Triumph motor-
bike in mid-Wales! His old 1949 Land Rover, which some 
may remember, is also happily retired but remains in the 
family!

robholland@oilspilresponse.com
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In Memoriam
Joan Lewis (1926-2014)
Joan Lewis, who died in April this year, 
played an important role in the lives of 
students and staff in the ‘Marine Science 
Laboratories’ throughout the 1980’s and 
1990’s.  Joan held the unusual position of 
Secretary in both the Physical Oceanog-
raphy and Marine Biology Departments 
before joining the administrative staff of 
the new School of Ocean Sciences when it 
was formed by the merger of the two dis-
ciplines in 1988.   With her physical ocean-
ography ‘hat’on, she acted as Secretary 
to the late Professor Jack Darbyshire, and 
was a reassuring and welcoming presence 
to new students arriving to take up ocean-
ography courses at that time.

Joan entered the folklore of the Marine 
Science Laboratories when she was ‘res-
cued’ from Bardsey Island by the WƌŝŶĐĞ�
DĂĚŽŐ, ostensibly so that she could return 
to work!   Her husband, Peter Hope Jones, 
whom she married in 1985, regularly visit-
ed Bardsey to study the bird populations 
and Joan sometimes accompanied him.   
On this occasion, as often happened, the 
weather turned foul and the small ferry 

linking the island to the mainland was un-
able to operate.   Joan knew that her boss, 
Jack Darbyshire, was on the DĂĚŽŐ at the 
time and working in the area.   She was 
able to get word to the ship by radio and 
legend has it that Professor Darbyshire 
immediately ordered a change of course 
to the island.   The story appealed to the 
press and appeared in the �ĂŝůǇ�WŽƐƚ under 






